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FOLKESTONE AND HYTHE DISTRICT COUNCIL 

 
Minutes for the meeting of the Council held at the Council Chamber - Civic 
Centre Folkestone on Wednesday, 29 November 2023 
 
Present:  Councillors Abena Akuffo-Kelly, Mike Blakemore, Polly Blakemore, 
James Butcher, Bridget Chapman, Tony Cooper, Laura Davison, 
Clive Goddard, David Godfrey, Rich Holgate, Mrs Jennifer Hollingsbee, 
Anita Jones, Nicola Keen, Adrian Lockwood, Alan Martin, Elaine Martin, 
Jim Martin, Connor McConville, Jackie Meade, Tim Prater, 
Stephen Scoffham, Rebecca Shoob, Jeremy Speakman, Paul Thomas, 
Belinda Walker, David Wimble and John Wing 
 
Apologies for Absence:  Councillors Gary Fuller and Liz McShane 
 

51. Declarations of Interest 
 
Councillor Lockwood made a voluntary declaration in respect of the fourth 
motion on the agenda (Minute No 60) as the progressive procurement could be 
of benefit to local companies, and he owned and ran a local business.  
  
Immediately prior to the consideration of the third motion on the agenda (Minute 
No 60), relating to accommodation for care leavers, Councillor Keen declared 
an Other Significant interest as she was employed by KCC. She left the 
Chamber during the debate, and returned after the vote had taken place.   
 

52. Minutes 
 
The minutes of the meeting held on 20 September 2023 were submitted, 
approved and signed by the Chair. 
 

53. Chair's Communications 
 
The Chair gave the following communications: 
  
  
“Since my last communication I have had the great honour of representing the 
district throughout our national period of remembrance. I first attended Dover 
Cruise Terminal to pay my respects to those men from Belgium, France and the 
United Kingdom who made the ultimate sacrifice. I witnessed the machine corp 
and the annual remembrance Sunday Service and Parade. I visited the plaque 
to commemorate the entry of the unknown soldier onto to British shores before 
their journey to their final resting place. The anonymity of the unknown soldier 
means that he belongs to all of us. Through him we collectively pay tribute to all 
who perish in war, wars from the past, the present and wars unfortunately yet to 
come.   
  
Today instead of wearing red to signify the human deaths in war and purple to 
commemorate the many animals that died in the worlds wars I am wearing 
orange. Orange is in honour of 16 Days of Activism Against Gender-Based 
Violence. This is an international campaign that takes place annually to raise 
awareness about and combat gender-based violence, this includes various 
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forms of violence and discrimination targeting individuals based on their gender. 
The campaign starts on November 25th, the International Day for the 
Elimination of Violence Against Women, and concludes on December 10, which 
is Human Rights Day, because violence against women and girls is the most 
pervasive and prevalent human rights violation.  
  
UN Women UK prevalence of sexual harassment statistics found that only 3% 
of 18-24 did not recall experiencing sexual harassment, 26% of women aged 
15+ have been subjected to intimate partner violence. In 2021, 56% of female 
homicide victims were murdered by their intimate partner or family member.  
In politics a survey by the IPU found that psychological violence affects over 
80% of women parliamentarians and over 40% of surveyed women 
parliamentarians received threats of death rape, beatings and abduction during 
their term.  
  
Politics can be hard but it is even harder having to sit back and not have a voice 
in decision making. That is why myself and the Vice chair Anita Jones did a talk 
with Folkestone Women’s Forum to encourage more women into local and 
national politics. Another woman in politics regardless of her political shade is a 
win for all of us.  
  
So today I ask that we stand in honour of all women. You may choose to stand 
in silence but I choose to stand and clap because many women have already 
been silenced. Orange is a colour of hope, visibility, it’s vibrant and enthused 
with life and I will honour the lives of those who are no longer here. Please 
stand for one minute and honour women in the way you wish to”. 
 

54. Petitions 
 
There were no petitions to be presented at the meeting.  
 

55. Questions from the Public 
 
The questions asked, including supplementary questions, and the answers 
given are set out in Schedule 1, appended to these minutes.  
 

56. Questions from Councillors 
 
The questions asked, including supplementary questions, and the answers 
given are set out in Schedule 2, appended to these minutes.  
  
 

57. Announcements of the Leader of the Council 
 
The Leader gave the following announcements: 
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“1.  To start with, some good news! I successfully completed the Folkestone 
Half Marathon, a brilliant event which I have completed a number of 
times before and one I highly recommend to everyone, including 
Councillors! 

2.   I have been honoured to attended a number of events with an Armed 
Forces connection in my role as Leader but also Armed Forces 
Champion: the Ghurka Memorial Service, the Dedication of the Royal 
British Legion Standard in Hythe, Armed Forces Champion training at 
Ashford Barracks and of course Remembrance Sunday, which was both 
poignant and moving.  

3.   The Leaders of the four political groups and Independent Councillor Paul 
Thomas have been meeting regularly as we move towards a committee 
system. 

4.  I have attended many meetings regarding Otterpool Park with 
government agencies, developers and potential Joint Venture Partners, 
these discussions continue. 

5.  I have been delighted to visit many businesses in our District: Holiday 
Extras, who have created one of the most exciting and dynamic work 
environments I have ever been in, Port Lympne who, at the height of the 
summer season, employ over 600 people full or part time and Church 
and Dwight a long established Folkestone Company who are busy 
making and exporting nasal spray to China! Impressive, dynamic, 
forward looking, our business community creating jobs, offering training 
and giving people a future. This Council is a friend to good business. 

6.  Princes Parade hoarding: We are now out to tender to obtain prices from 
contractors to remove the hording and the concrete blocks that support it, 
and then erect a low level fence around the site. Once the site is 
refenced we will be consulting next year to ask local people for their 
views on the future of Prince's Parade. 

7.  Following their announcement of cuts to local bus services I have been in 
almost daily contact with Stagecoach to discuss. The Stagecoach 
Managing Director will be considering my views on how we might save 
further routes . There have been meetings, email and some difficult 
discussions with Stagecoach but so far my only success is the No.10 bus 
service which has been reinstated to Lympne. 

8.  I have been in regular contact with Southern Water mainly because of the 
sewage on the Copperfield's Estate in Lydd, the flooding on Udan Rd in 
Dymchurch and the failure of the pumps at the Range Road pumping 
station in Hythe. I have a site meeting with Southern Water and KCC 
Councillors on 1st December. 

9.  Along with many coastal District Councils I attended a meeting organised 
by the Environment Agency to collectively express our shared concern 
about Southern Water's consistent failure to meet the needs of their 
customers. As a result of the meeting I signed a joint letter along with all 
the other leaders, addressed to OFWAT, the water regulator, asking 
them to take action against Southern Water. 
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10. I have attended the Kent Leaders Forum to discuss the issues which 
affect the Council's in Kent. I have also attended meetings of the East 
Kent Leaders forum which has a more focused view of the issues 
affecting the East Kent Districts.  

11. I have held meetings with Go Folkestone to try and locate the foundation 
stone to the long demolished Folkestone Pier in its original location. 

12. I was delighted to attend the opening of the Sunflowers Room on the 
Bayle, I was equally pleased to attend a breakfast prayer meeting at the 
Baptist Church in Cheriton and I ate too much when I attended the 
Rotary Club dinner in Hythe”. 

  
Councillor McConville, Leader of the Labour Group then responded to the 
announcements and echoed his support in respect of the Leader completing the 
half marathon. He also stated he was glad to have joined the Leader at the 
opening of the Sunflowers Room on the Bayle and looked forward to fostering 
community wealth building across the district. Everyone knew residents needed 
it. He echoed the comments in relation to Stagecoach, and expressed 
disappointment that they did not attend the recent consultation event relating to 
the new bus stop layout, and transformation of the current bus station. There 
were many residents who would have wanted to talk to someone from 
Stagecoach, and a lot of questions were taken in writing and sent to the 
directors of Stagecoach. They needed to be more involved in the community. 
He also stated, in respect of ‘big business’, it was important to recognise the 
challenges faced by small businesses in the current climate, and there had 
been a flurry of new businesses opening recently, particularly in Folkestone, 
and he hoped that this council, despite its stretched resources, gave full support 
to these new businesses in terms of queries on licensing, planning, food safety 
and all the other things they had to navigate. He also added that it was the last 
meeting before Christmas, and wished all staff and Councillors a festive and 
safe holiday period.  
  
The Leader of the Conservative Group, Councillor Mrs Hollingsbee also 
responded and stated that she thought that the council had always been 
business friendly, and the previous administration had bought in lots of 
schemes. She added that the previous administration had not left a £18.5 
million budget gap, but had saved by putting non-essential spending into action, 
£1.2million, and then a rebate of over £500,000. She stated that she was 
looking forward to the consultation on Princes Parade, and was hoping 
residents would realise the importance of the asset, and that something would 
be done with this asset. She added that without the previous administration, the 
council would not have had the Otterpool Park project, and every member of the 
council who was a previous member voted against it, but now stressed it’s 
importance. She also stated that the previous administration had initiated the 
Folkestone Regeneration scheme and levelling up. She wished everyone a 
happy Christmas, and thanked all the staff who worked extremely hard, 
particularly given the challenging circumstances they faced at the moment.  
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The Leader then responded to the points raised by the Opposition Group 
Leaders and added that he echoed the thoughts in respect of staff being hard 
working, and highlighted the support he had personally received from officers, 
which said a lot about the culture of the council. He referred to the 
homelessness count which had taken place the night before, and stated that the 
officer who had carried out this work had done so in their own time, unpaid. He 
then wished all Members a Merry Christmas.  
  
Proposed by Councillor J Martin, 
Seconded by Councillor Prater; and  
  
RESOLVED: 
That the announcements of the Leader of the Council be noted. 
  
(The recommendations were agreed by affirmation of the meeting).  
  
 

58. Portfolio Holder reports to Council 
 
The Portfolio Holder reports had been circulated within the agenda pack and 
noted by Members.  
 

59. Opposition Business 
 
There was no opposition business.  
 

60. Motions on Notice 
 
  
1.    From Councillor Mrs Jenny Hollingsbee, Leader of the Conservative 

Group 
  

Councillor Mrs Jenny Hollingsbee presented her motion which sought 
support for nuclear energy production at Dungeness. 
  
Proposed by Councillor Mrs Hollingsbee,  
Seconded by Councillor Wimble; 
  
1. That the council confirm in writing their unequivocal support for a new era 

of nuclear energy production at Dungeness by writing a letter to: 
       Andrew Bowie MP, Minister for Nuclear and Networks 
       Roger Gough, Leader of Kent County Council 
       Damian Collins OBE MP, Member of Parliament for Folkestone and 

Hythe 
2. That all members of the Cabinet, at every possible opportunity, actively 

promote Dungeness as a location for new nuclear power generation.   
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It was then proposed by Councillor J Martin, 
Seconded by Councillor Scoffham;  
  
That the motion be amended as follows: 
  

       In the sentence “To confirm in writing our unequivocal support for a 
new era of nuclear energy production at Dungeness by writing a letter 
to:”  

       In place of the word “nuclear”, add “clean” - in place of the words “at 
Dungeness”, add the words “in the district” So the sentence reads: 
“To confirm in writing our unequivocal support for a new era of clean 
energy production in the district by writing a letter to:”  

       In the list of letter recipients: - In place of the words “Andrew Bowie 
MP, Minister for Nuclear and Networks”, add “Minister of State 
(Minister for Energy Security and Net Zero)”  

       In the sentence “That all members of the Cabinet, at every possible 
opportunity, actively promote Dungeness as a location for new 
nuclear power generation.”  

       In place of the words “all members of the cabinet”, add the words “this 
council” 

       In place of the words “promote Dungeness as a location for new 
nuclear power generation.”, add the words “promotes the district as a 
location for clean energy generation.” So the sentence reads: “That 
this council, at every possible opportunity, actively promotes the 
district as a location for clean energy generation.” 

  
(Voting figures: 21 for, 6 against, 0 abstentions).  
  
The amendment was therefore won and became the substantive motion.  
  
During the consideration of the amendment, the meeting was adjourned 
for a five minute period.  

  
          Proposed by Councillor J Martin,  
          Seconded by Councillor Scoffham; and  
  
          RESOLVED: 

1. To confirm in writing our unequivocal support for a new era of clean    
energy 

production in the district by writing a letter to: 
a. The Minister of State (Minister for Energy Security and Net Zero) 
b. Roger Gough, Leader Kent County Council 
c. Damian Collins OBE MP, Member of Parliament for Folkestone and 

Hythe 
2. That this council, at every possible opportunity, actively promotes the 

district as a location for clean energy generation. 
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(Voting figures: 21 for, 6 against, 0 abstentions).  
  

  
2.  From Councillor Dr Stephen Scoffham, Cabinet Member for Climate 

Change, Environment and Biodiversity, on behalf of the Green Group 
  

Councillor Scoffham introduced his motion which sought support for the Kent 
AONB unit in promoting its bid for a UNESCO Global Cross Channel 
Geopark. 
  
Proposed by Councillor Scoffham, 
Seconded by Councillor M Blakemore; and 
  
RESOLVED: 
  
That, as far as existing resources allow:  
     To support the Kent Downs AONB Unit in promoting the bid, working with 

other organisations and Local Authorities in Kent  
     To raise public awareness about the bid and the benefits it will bring to 

the local community and natural environment  
     To include reference to the Cross Channel Global Geopark in our 

communications and promotional activities  
     To assist the Kent Downs AONB Unit in reaching out to school children, 

students, and young people to help shape the bid and, if successful, on 
any projects that follow  

     To contribute towards identifying Geosites in the Folkestone-Hythe 
district  

     To further the development of the Cross Channel Global Geopark 
through the positive deployment of appropriate Council functions, 
resources, and responsibilities.  

  
(Voting figures: 27 for, 0 against, 0 abstentions).  

  
3.       From Councillor McConville, Leader of the Labour Group 
  

Councillor McConville introduced his motion which raised concerns around 
KCC’s decision to stop providing accommodation for care leavers over the 
age of 19. 
  
During the consideration of this item, Councillor Keen made a declaration of 
interest as she worked for Kent County Council. She left the Chamber while 
the matter was debated, and returned after the vote had taken place.  
  
Proposed by Councillor McConville, 
Seconded by Councillor M Blakemore; and  
  
RESOLVED:  
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a)  That the Leader of the Council write to Kent County Council asking for an 

immediate suspension of Decision 23-00083. 
b)   That this item be referred to the Overview and Scrutiny Committee and 

Cabinet to allow members, working with officers, to find a suitable path 
forward in service provision from April 2024. 

  
(Voting figures: 27 for, 0 against, 0 abstentions).  

  
4.      From Councillor Davison, Deputy Leader of the Labour Group 
  

Councillor Davison outlined her motion which sought a review of the 
council’s procurement plan, to make it more progressive.  
  
Proposed by Councillor Davison,  
Seconded by Councillor Speakman; and 

  
      RESOLVED: 
  

       To refer to the Overview and Scrutiny Committee to review the council’s 
procurement plan, with specific reference to section 5 in the action plan, 
Local Suppliers and SME participation, which is to be reviewed quarterly.  

       To explore further Progressive Procurement practises which are 
designed to encourage more local businesses to engage with our 
procurement process.  

       That a reviewed policy should highlight not only the financial cost of 
projects, but also the economic benefits of localised procurement and 
investing capital within our own district. As well as ensuring value for 
money, not only for our community but also in partnership with them. 

       That any revised policy be decided by committee after May 2024. 
  
      (Voting figure: 26 for, 0 against, 1 abstentions).  
 

61. Report to Council on decisions made in accordance with the 
constitution's call-in and urgency rule 
 
The constitution provides that, when an urgent decision is made by the Cabinet 
or Cabinet Member, for which any delay in implementation, likely to be caused 
by the call-in process, would seriously prejudice the Council’s or public interest, 
then the ‘Call-in Rules of Procedure’, Part 6.3, rules 1-6 do not apply.  
Decisions, taken as a matter of urgency, must be reported to the next available 
meeting of the Council, together with the reasons for urgency.   
  
Proposed by Councillor Holgate,  
Seconded by Councillor Prater; and 
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RESOLVED: 
That report A/23/16 be received and noted.  
  
(Voting figures: 27 for, 0 against, 0 abstentions).  
  
 

62. Extension of term of independent persons under the Localism Act 2011 
 
The report set out the Audit and Governance Committee recommendations on 
the extension of the appointment of Chris Harman, David Carter and Ken 
London as the Independent Members under s28(7) of the Localism Act 2011. 
  
Proposed by Councillor Prater,  
Seconded by Councillor Cooper; and  
  
RESOLVED: 
1.       That report A/23/18 be received and noted.  
2.       That the term of Chris Harman, David Carter and Ken London as the 

Independent Persons be extended under s28(7) of the Localism Act 
2011 for a further term of four years. 

  
(Voting figures: 27 for, 0 against, 0 abstentions).  
 

63. Committee Membership Changes 
 
Under the Folkestone and Hythe District Council Constitution, Part 8.1 
‘Delegation to Officers’, paragraph 3.18, the Head of Paid Service is authorised 
to make appointments to committees or sub-committees at the request of the 
relevant political group leader.  The report sets out the appointments made, 
under these powers, on the instruction of the Leader of the Green Group.  
  
Proposed by Councillor Prater,  
Seconded by Councillor P Blakemore; and  
  
RESOLVED: 
1.       That report A/23/17 be received and noted.  
  
(The recommendations were agreed by affirmation of the meeting).  
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Council – 29 November 2023 

Public Questions and answers: 

1. From Mr Jon O’Connor to Councillor M Blakemore, Cabinet Member for 
Community and Collaboration 
 
Could an update be provided summarising any work undertaken by FHDC 
officers and members with Kent County Council over the last three months in 
order to explore options for repairing and reopening Grace Hill Library? 
 
ANSWER:  
 
Thank you for your question, Jon. Firstly I would like to reiterate this Council’s 
view that the Grace Hill Library building is an important heritage and 
community asset for Folkestone. Its closure is of great concern and this 
Council will work with Kent County Council and all partners to facilitate the 
investment required to reopen it for the benefit of the town and wider district. 

  
The Leader of the Council and I have engaged with Kent County Council to 
stress this point and seek assurances on the long-term future of the building 
and the services which were based in it. Officers are also in discussion with 
teams from the County Council as they progress an options appraisal on next 
steps for Grace Hill. This will likely include emerging proposals for the library 
service to be relocated into the Folca building but this is not yet confirmed. 

  
I am hopeful that these discussions, along with the strong, local community 
voice, will influence the County Council and ensure the positive future for 
Grace Hill that we all seek. 
 
Mr O’Connor also gave an update he had received from Kent County 
Councillor Claire Bell.  
 
SUPPLEMENTARY QUESTION: 
 
It would be helpful to understand the frequency of planned meetings and any 
specific arrangements, as well as the direction of travel of discussions, 
particularly as the Folca building had been referred to.   
 
ANSWER: 
 
There is no set frequency for meetings, an options appraisal process was just 
beginning. One of the options for consideration would be the Folca building.  

 
2. From Mr Chris Johnson to Councillor J Martin, Leader of the Council 

and Cabinet Member for Otterpool Park and Planning Policy  
 

At the September meeting, the Planning and Licensing Committee approved 
an officer's recommendation to approve the inclusion of two sections of a 
development's buffer strip into private gardens. Will any safeguards prevent 
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similar adoptions on future developments, such as the Officers' Mess site in 
Hawkinge, or are they just a paper exercise to be ignored? 
 
ANSWER: 
 
The buffer strip at the Officers Mess is secured, by a legal agreement, to be 
provided for public access.  The buffer strip along with other open space 
within the development will be offered to Hawkinge Town Council for adoption 
and control.  If the town council do not wish to take on the open space and 
buffer this will need to be maintained by a management company for use of 
public open space. 
 
SUPPLEMENTARY QUESTION: 
 
On the development in question, the council took no action between June 
2014 and January 2023 in response to reports of an authorised adoption with 
associated destruction of mature and developer planting. Will the council take 
enforcement action in future on existing developments where sections of 
landscape buffer are adopted into private gardens? 
 
ANSWER: 
 
Thank you for the excellent question because it gives me the opportunity to 
distance this administration from what wen ton previously. We now have two 
enforcement officers, and enforcement will very much become a part of our 
planning procedure.  

 
3.  From Ms Mary Lawes to Councillor Polly Blakemore, Cabinet Member for 

Transport  
 

Elderly and sick residents in permit zones get free permits for their family 
members who are their carers. This allows family members caring for their 
family to park free. However, carers from KCC, the NHS and Private Sector 
care do not get this and are being hit by PCN fines.  Could a resident  who 
needs care get a free hard copy permit with their details so it cannot be used 
elsewhere, allow Carers to use permit but hand it back for next carer? 

 
 ANSWER: 
 

Thank you for your question, Mary.   
  
The council issues permits to residents within CPZs, who require regular visits 
from care or other support service organisations, like home helps and carers. 
These are called Special Permits and are free of charge.  
  
Residents with multiple carers can apply for Special Permits which are not 
specific to any vehicle.   These are paper permits so can be displayed by the 
user then handed back to the resident as you are suggesting. Family 
members can also use this permit.   
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NHS staff who regularly visit residents within CPZs can ask their manager to 
apply for a free NHS permit on their behalf. NHS staff permits are similar to 
the Special Permit but are not transferable. They allow the employee to park 
in any zone.  
  
Information on permits is available on our website but if residents require 
further assistance they are encouraged to get in touch with us. 
 
SUPPLEMENTARY QUESTION: 
 
Can this lady, who is a KCC worker who had been refused a permit, contact 
you direct? 
 
ANSWER:   
 
Yes of course.  
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  Schedule 2 

Council – 19 November 2023 

Councillor Questions and answers: 

1. From Councillor Thomas to Councillor Tim Prater, Deputy Leader and 
Cabinet Member for Finance and Governance  

 
In 2016, Shepway District Council passed a resolution to recharge Parish 
Councils for the full cost of By-Elections in their respective Parishes. Would 
the Deputy Leader of the Council reconsider this approach to recharging 
Parish Councils, as these costs can have a significant financial impact on 
smaller Parishes. 
 
ANSWER: 
 
Many thanks for your question Paul. 
  
You'll know that I have a lot of sympathy with your position, and the position of 
Town and Parish Councils facing paying for the costs of by-elections in their 
area. Sitting on Two Town Councils and Chairing a Parish I could hardly think 
otherwise. 
  
We've run the numbers, and in the period 2018-2022 there were 12 recharged 
contested Town / Parish by-elections, 4 in New Romney, 2 in Lydd, 2 in 
Dymchurch, 2 in Hythe, 1 in Newchurch and 1 in Hawkinge. There were a 
also 4 by-elections held in May 2021 at the same time as the County elections 
that due to additional grant from the Government were not recharged. Total 
recharge cost was £78,913.57 - so around £20,000 a year, although as there 
could be no by-elections in 2020-21, probably best to assume it would usually 
be a bit higher: say £30,000 a year. That is a lot for Towns and Parishes to 
absorb, although it is worth saying that well managed ones will have a sinking 
elections reserve putting aside money for the 4 yearly elections each year: its 
worth adding some extra to cover the cost of by-elections too. 
  
However I have to have sympathy with the district taxpayer and team too. The 
cost would be a straight transference from Parish to District, and as I've had to 
mention in the past: there is very little money here as we tackle slashing the 
£18m deficit over 4 years left to us by the previous administration. Tackling 
that means we're in the process of voluntary redundancy as we speak. Adding 
another £20-30k a year to our elections budget is essentially the salary of 
another person. 
  
The district have no scope to further increase Council Tax beyond a fixed 
level without triggering a referendum, but Towns and Parishes do. 
  
I would be happy to investigate a joint scheme with Towns and Parishes 
putting in an amount each "pro-rata" to support by-elections in Town and 
Parishes as a mutual support fund, but that would require the significant 
majority of Councils taking part. With a payment of say 25p per elector, that 
would create the sort of scale fund that would be needed, but whether you 
can convince Councils like Folkestone that £7,000 a year is a reasonable 
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price to pay is open to question, but happy that the question is asked. There 
will also end up being questions on distribution, like any insurance fund: the 
by-elections for that period seem to be disproportionately on some Councils 
more than others. Is it right tax papers in one part of the district directly 
support those in others? 
  
However, I'm happy to say that the Elections Team do understand the 
pressures. They would be pleased to discuss a payment plan with any Town 
or Parish with by-election costs they can't meet in year, to allow them to 
stretch it over financial years if that would help. 
 
Supplementary Question: 
 
Can the Deputy Leader of the Council consider a one-off agreement to absorb 
the By-Election cost for the recent Dymchurch Parish Council contested 
election, due to the extraordinary circumstances in which this By-Election was 
called. As we are all aware, it was due to the conviction and sentencing of an 
unrepentant sexual offender who joined the Council in an uncontested 
election in May of this year. It seems extremely unfair that due to the selfish 
actions of this individual, Dymchurch residents will have to suffer the financial 
impact of this By-Election. 
 
ANSWER: 
 
As you say, the individual in question was elected in an uncontested election 
in May. The four yearly elections are a cost every Town and Parish are also 
liable for, and most save towards them through the period. As in Dymchurch 
they were uncontested in May, there was a very significant saving there, 
which offsets a bit of the cost of the subsequent by-election. 
  
Almost every by-election is unfortunate. I've seen by-elections for people not 
turning up, moving away, resigning due to life change, bereavement or other 
causes. It's impossible to "draw a line" to say under what circumstance it's 
more or less reasonable for the Council in question to pay for the by-election. 
  
I’m afraid that due to this, and no budget set for this year out of which such a 
payment could come, I have to say no: sorry. 
 

 

2. From Councillor Wimble to Councillor Jim Martin, Leader of the Council 
and Cabinet Member for Otterpool Park and Planning Policy 

 
Can Councillor Martin provide clarity on the decision to exclude half of the 
elected members from the Romney Marsh Partnership, especially considering 
every elected member has the right to an equal say and vote on matters 
affecting the Romney Marsh residents? 
 
THIS QUESTION WAS WITHDRAWN BY COUNCILLOR WIMBLE. 
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3. From Councillor Wimble to Councillor Rich Holgate, Cabinet Member for 
Place Plan, Heritage, Tourism and District Economy 

 
I would like to know when actual work will be started on the Folkestone 
improvements to the town Centre, bus depot and station. This work is very 
time sensitive and as I understand it has to be physically started by 
November. I appreciate the officers have been working hard on the planning, 
but could the Cabinet Member please update us as to when we can see 
shovels in the ground? 
 
THIS QUESTION WAS WITHDRAWN BY COUNCILLOR WIMBLE. 

 
4. From Councillor Keen to Councillor P Blakemore, Cabinet Member for 

Transport, Regulatory Services and Building Control 
 

During the summer months the number of BBQ that are taking place on our 
beaches seems to be increasing. People are taking all kinds of BBQ 
equipment including gas bottles which in my view is a H&S risk as well as hot 
coals being buried in the sand or pebbles or place in our street bins. Can I ask 
that all BBQ are banned on all FHDC beaches and that signage in the first 
instance is placed in plain view?  I fully understand that this would put a strain 
on us already over stretched resources but before someone is seriously hurt 
or the coastal park is set on fire by a stay ember. 
 
ANSWER: 
 
Thank you for the question.  
  
Councillor Keen makes a good point about the hazards that can come from 
BBQs. In the Coastal Park, we have experienced damage to tables, benches, 
and bins which is one of reasons their use is now restricted within the park. I 
know many councils who have considered and, in some cases, introduced 
bans or restrictions (for example banning disposable BBQs) however, on 
balance I think a general ban would be difficult to enact and potentially 
counterproductive for the following reasons.  
  
Firstly, the experience in the Coastal Park, where restrictions have been 
enforced for a couple of years, is that a ban in one area often results in BBQs 
being displaced to other public areas. Therefore, we would either need to 
introduce a series of area specific bans over several years or a general ban 
covering most of beaches and probably our parks as well.  
  
Enacting a general ban on BBQs would need an amendment to the existing 
Public Space Protection Order or more likely a new standalone PSPO. 
Legally, the council would need to be able to justify a ban in line the 
conditions set out in the Anti-social Behaviour, Crime and Policing Act 2014 
and undertake a public consultation on any proposals. Whilst there are 
hazards from BBQs, it is a social activity that many of the public enjoy. A 
general ban penalises the families and groups that act responsibly. For many 
of our residents, a ban would be seen as unfair, disproportionate, and heavy-
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handed.  A more limited ban may simply displace the activity to other areas. A 
ban on certain types of BBQ like disposable BBQs, strays into legal definitions 
of ‘disposable’, which would be better achieved by national legislation that 
would restrict at the point of sale.  
  
Finally, we need to be realistic about how a ban general or limited would be 
enforced.  As Councillor Keen says our resources are stretched. Enforcing a 
ban effectively along our coastline at the height of summer would need a 
significant increase in staffing and budget, which clearly in the current 
financial circumstances we cannot commit to. The environmental enforcement 
team must also prioritise their activities where they can make the greatest 
impact, for example enforcing the existing public space protection orders and 
investigations of fly tipping and other environmental offences.        
 
SUPPLEMENTARY QUESTION: 
None.  

 
5. From Councillor Keen to Councillor P Blakemore, Cabinet Member for 

Transport, Regulatory Services and Building Control 
 
Before next summer can we please have some assurance that adequate 
parking will be available for people visiting our towns and beaches but 
specifically in the Harbour Ward? The Harbour ward suffers greatly with 
visitors who were being diverted from other areas of the district down into the 
harbour.  As we are all aware last summer was particularly bad and the roads 
in the Harbour area were gridlocked a majority of the time which made it 
difficult for the local residents to go about their business. Before the summer 
becomes a reality, we need an appropriate parking strategy that will not 
impact on our residents who live in the Harbour ward. 
 
ANSWER: 
 
Thank you for your question, Councillor Keen.  
 
Last summer was horrendous in terms of the traffic and parking issues in the 
Harbour area. Rest assured we do continue to look at what can be done to 
control parking and ease congestion in this area.  
 
Two additional loading bays were installed in September from which the 
benefit will hopefully be seen come the next summer season.  
 
A couple of weeks ago, I met with Cllr Meade and officers on The Stade to 
discuss what further measures can be taken to protect local residents from 
problems such as those experienced last summer. Officers are now looking at 
installing further measures such as marked parking bays and on-road signage 
and we will continue to monitor the situation.  
 
A draft Parking Strategy for Folkestone Town Centre and the Harbour is 
currently being finalised. The strategy will look at how best the council can 
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maximise parking at the Harbour. We intend to consult on this Draft Strategy 
in the early part of next year.  
 
We are also looking at how best we can increase parking enforcement 
efficiency in parts of the district, so that officers can spend more time 
patrolling in busier seafront areas during the summer months. 
 
SUPPLEMENTARY QUESTION: 
 
Could the signage around the district directing people to the Harbour area be 
stopped? 
 
ANSWER: 
 
This is a matter that would need to be taken up with Kent Highways. I will add 
it to my list of matters to raise with them.  
 

6. From Councillor Cooper to Councillor Prater, Deputy Leader and 
Cabinet Member for Finance and Governance 

 
In May 2023 the council resolved to put aside up to £100,000 for the costs of 
its transformation from a cabinet to a committee system.  Could you please 
advise how much of that has been spent so far, how much is scheduled to be 
spent and what will the remaining balance of that £100,000 be come May 
2024? 
 
ANSWER: 
 
Thank you for your question. 
  
To 11 September we had been invoiced £11,294.50 and I'm told that to the 14 
November we had incurred additional costs of £5,670. 
  
As that totals under £17,000 to there, we remain confident that the total cost 
to get to the new system will remain under £100,000. It is, however, (as we 
still have an entire constitution to write) rather early to know by how much. 
 
SUPPLEMENTARY QUESTION: 
 
None, although Councillor Cooper stated that he was pleased to have 
seconded the motion in June.  

 
7. From Councillor Cooper to Councillor Shoob, Cabinet Member for 

Housing and Homelessness  
 

Could you please thank the relevant staff for their swift decision on 
implementing the councils SWEP arrangements including the call for the 
hidden homeless to come forward prior to the recent storms. I am being asked 
if the district council can do this for homeless people from day one, why can't 
it be done all of the time? 
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ANSWER: 
 
Thank you for your question.  I will certainly pass on your thanks to the 
officers involved in implementing the severe weather arrangement earlier in 
the month. The purpose of the SWEP arrangements is to provide emergency 
accommodation for people who have been confirmed as rough sleeping by 
our Outreach Team in periods of severe weather. I share your concerns about 
people rough sleeping in the district, whatever the weather happens to be. 
When the SWEP is not in operation, our outreach team continue to work with 
people confirmed as rough sleeping in the district, helping them to access 
accommodation and support services where possible. Unfortunately, a 
significant number of current clients are particularly complex cases and the 
individuals have declined assistance from the outreach team. Despite this, the 
team continue to work to support these clients.  
   
The Winter Shelter, which will be put in place by the Rainbow Centre and its 
partners from next month, with support from the Council, will provide 
accommodation and intensive support for people who are rough sleeping in 
the district, or who are at risk of rough sleeping in the district. The partnership 
will be working to assist as many people as possible into accommodation and 
ensure that they receive any necessary ongoing support to maintain their 
accommodation.    
  
I think it’s worth noting that for more than thirteen years, local authority 
funding has been severely reduced and services stretched. At the same time 
people’s incomes have been squeezed, rents have soared and the cost of 
living crisis continues.   
 
Homelessness is a complex issue and comes in many forms from the more 
visible rough sleeping to hidden forms such as sofa surfing and overcrowding.   
It’s not an issue local authorities can fully address without real political will 
from central government.  
 
To sum up, I’d like to quote from the recently published Kerslake Commission 
on Homelessness and Rough Sleeping, which found that the government will 
fail to meet its goal of ending rough sleeping by 2024: 
  
“There are simply not enough homes which are affordable and available to 
people on the lowest incomes, and which have the right level of support in 
place. The shrinking supply of social rented and supported housing has left 
the country reliant on a private rented sector which is unsuitable for many 
people at risk of or experiencing homelessness. As a last remaining safety 
net, private rented accommodation is rapidly becoming inaccessible. It is this 
which is primarily driving record high rates of homelessness and the use of 
temporary accommodation, with rough sleeping at the sharp end.” 
 
SUPPLEMENTARY QUESTION: 
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Could I ask that we take some further action? I understand that the recent 
count showed an increase of at least 30% in homelessness. Would it be 
possible if we as a council can write to the government to ask for an uplift in 
the Local Housing Allowance rate, because of the squeeze on people’s 
income? 
 
ANSWER: 
 
The Leader signed a letter recently following a summit organised by 
Eastbourne calling for a rise in the Local Housing Allowance rates. I’m 
pleased to note that it was restored to the thirtieth percentile of local rents, 
although we need to see how this looks for Folkestone, and if it is in line with 
the rents we do have. Once we have this information, I would be happy to 
write if needed.  
 

8. From Councillor Chapman to Councillor Speakman, Cabinet Member for 
Assets and Operations  

 
Several pavements in and around my ward have been getting more and more 
treacherous with leaves that have fallen being left and breaking down into a 
slippery substance making them difficult to navigate safely. How quickly 
should residents expect pavements to be cleared and made safe, and who is 
checking that Veolia are meeting their contractual obligations to residents? 
 
ANSWER: 
 
Thank you for the question.  
  
It is the responsibility of the Waste Team to monitor the performance of the 
contractor Veolia. This is done on-the-ground by the local Waste Officers. 
During the autumn, Veolia employ additional staff for leaf removal. A difficulty 
for the street cleansing team is that heavy storms and rain will regularly bring 
down large volumes of leaves across the district in a single night, and we 
have had several of these this month. It is often the case that no sooner have 
cleansing team finished clearing a street then they need to start over again.   
  
Contractually, the turnaround for leaf removal depends on how a street is 
zoned (usually by its expected footfall), with many streets to be cleared within 
7-days from a service request being made. There is also a leafing schedule 
that lists streets, which due to the foliage, exceptional levels of leaf fall can be 
expected. As explained in my earlier answer, the council will be shortly 
publishing information on street zoning.  
  
The public can report service requests online through the website and I would 
be happy to raise any streets with the Waste Team on Cllr Chapman’s behalf.   
 
SUPPLEMENTARY QUESTION: 
 
The current process for reporting this on the website was very difficult, and 
should be made easier for the public to report areas needing to be cleared of 
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leaves. There were two areas of leaves in Dover Road which needed to be 
reported, but when you click on the drop down box, there were 88 different 
locations to choose from! Please could we do something to make this easier? 
 
ANSWER: 
 
I will discuss this with officers to see if this could be streamlined.  
 

9. From Councillor Lockwood to Councillor Polly Blakemore, Cabinet 
Member for Transport, Regulatory Services and Building Control 
 
In 2022, SYSTRA carried out ‘A major review of parking in Folkestone town 
centre’. Have the results of this review been published? Can members have a 
copy and could it also be published on the council website? 
 
THIS QUESTION WAS WITHDRAWN BY COUNCILLOR LOCKWOOD. 

 
 

10. From Councillor Lockwood to Councillor Speakman, Cabinet Member 
for Assets and Operations  
 
Will the council supply to members and publish minimum levels of cleanliness 
for each street area/zone, how often zones or areas will be cleaned and also 
the response times for where service standards are included within the 
contract, based on those within the Code of Practice under the Environment 
Act 1990?  
 
ANSWER: 
 
Thank you for the question. 
  
Yes, the council will be publishing details on the website in December of the 
zones for each street and will detail the response times set for Veolia within 
the contract to maintain standards of cleanliness. The Waste Team are 
currently checking that the road listings information is up-to-date and 
considering how best to cross reference to the response times in the contract 
and the Code of Practice. 
 
SUPPLEMENTARY QUESTION: 
 
Will the council commit to publishing this information before proposing any 
changes to cleaning levels.  
 
ANSWER:  
 
I can’t see any problem with that, but I will need to discuss this with officers, 
how this is being scheduled.  
 

11. From Councillor Godfrey to Councillor Shoob Cabinet Member for 
Housing and Homelessness 
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Ross House was the first of the Councils apartment blocks to undergo 
significant energy efficiency improvement measures including insulation, Air 
Source Heat pumps and Solar Panels.  Now that the apartments have been 
tenanted for some months and so that the Council can be informed for future 
projects could you advise what measures are being taken to monitor energy 
performance and tenant satisfaction both from efficiency and cost to tenants? 
 
ANSWER: 
 
Thank you, Cllr Godfrey, for your question.  
 
Although the Ross House decarbonisation works were only part funded by 
SHDF Wave 1 (fabric first/ insulation works), the Department for Energy 
Security and Net Zero (DESNZ) have commissioned an external evaluation of 
SHDF Wave 1 which will provide a comprehensive review of the process.  

 
DESNZ have partnered with IFF Research, Technopolis, UCL and BRE to 
collect and evaluate data, including surveys and interviews with residents, 
installers, Landlords, (including Local Authorities and delivery 
partners/agents) that will inform energy consumption analysis, fuel poverty 
analysis and economic evaluation. FHDC provide monthly data uploads 
providing extensive information including Pre and Post Energy Performance 
ratings, modelled energy consumption reductions, and cost analysis of 
selected Energy Efficiency Measures for all properties across SHDF Wave 1 
project.  

 
In addition, the FHDC delivery team are engaged in a continued process of 
monitoring that includes collecting meter readings for each property to 
establish a comprehensive baseline of energy performance data. This period 
will extend to a minimum of 12 months to ensure validity of data for energy 
consumption and performance accuracy of installed measures across 
Summer and Winter periods to ensure an accurate depiction of the actual 
annual usage vs the modelled data. Discrepancies in energy consumption at 
this point will trigger a period of further evaluation and intensified monitoring, 
in line with DESNZ guidance, to provide in-depth analysis relating to the direct 
performance of the newly installed energy efficiency measures.  
 
It has been agreed that Tenant satisfaction surveys will not be undertaken in 
regard to the installation of energy efficiency measures at Ross House as only 
2 of the 16 residents previously housed at this block returned following the 
process of vacating the property to allow for the completion of the works, 
therefore not providing a representative reflection of the measures installed 
compared to pre-installation. However, as part of the 12-month evaluation 
process tenant engagement will be sought to provide subjective data relating 
to their satisfaction of installed measures and energy consumption. 
 
Once the full evaluations have been completed the SHDF team would be 
happy to give a full report back to Council on the energy performance and 
tenant satisfaction both from efficiency and cost to tenants’ perspective. 
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SUPPLEMENTARY QUESTION: 
 
None. 
 
 

12. From Councillor A Martin to Councillor M Blakemore, Cabinet Member 
for Community and Collaboration 

 
 The Migrant Boat situation still provides significant concern for people living in 

Lydd on Sea, Dungeness and other surrounding areas. Much of the focus in 
media is around the political debate on stopping the boats and what should 
happen to those who arrive on our beaches. 

  
I am concerned for my residents who are often forgotten, and are very much 
stuck in the middle of this difficult situation with genuine concerns for their 
safety. 

  
I know that under the previous Administration, regular 'teams' meetings took 
place with the Home Office, Police, Health Agencies, KCC etc to discuss 
Napier Barracks and the use of the hotels in our District for asylum seekers. 
Can you confirm that these meetings are still taking place, that they include 
the arrival of small boats, and explain what support the council provides 
currently, and what can be done in addition to support these residents either 
directly or through engagement with the various agencies responsible? 
 
ANSWER: 
 
The multi-agency meetings continue and are mainly centred around Napier 
Barracks and the use of local hotels. The hotels are currently in the process of 
being stood down. There is ongoing wider asylum work, which covers Ukraine 
and Afghan families, and these are also subject to liaison across partners. 

We do receive in the meetings updates from the Home Office about recent 
boat arrivals, how Border Force have responded and how new arrivals are 
processed. This does provide an opportunity for the council to raise any 
general or specific local concerns.   I am sorry to hear residents are 
concerned about their safety and feel forgotten. It is important that any 
anyone experience a crime reports it to the Police. The districts Multi agency 
Community Safety Unit is also keen to hear about any concerns, and you 
shouldn’t hesitate to contact the team directly, or get in touch with me and I 
will do so. 

SUPPLEMENTARY QUESTION: 

I’m conscious that those with the loudest voices, aren’t necessarily directly 
impacted by this, but have strong opinions, and my concern is their strong 
opinions drown out the concerns of those who are impacted but aren’t 
reporting the matter. I would propose we hold a community meeting in order 
for those less vocal residents to share their concerns, and fill that vacuum in 
order to move the dialogue to those who need the support. 
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ANSWER: 

There are many things I’ve been involved with lately in terms of community 
engagement, and if you’d like to arrange this, I’d be delighted to attend a 
meeting on the Marsh, and to see who else we can get to attend. I would add 
that some of those loud voices are stirred up by government dialogue, and 
media amplifying these messages.  

 
13. From Councillor Goddard to Councillor J Martin, Leader of the Council 

and Cabinet Member for Otterpool Park and Planning Policy 
 
With the past adverse wet weather conditions of late Copperfields & the 
Derings in Lydd have suffered with flooding of sewage caused by poor and 
inadequate infrastructure owned and maintained by Southern Water. The 
pumping station located in the Derings is not fit for purpose. Can you please 
write to the MD of Southern Water and ask for an immediate survey on all 
infrastructure in the said area?  
 
ANSWER: 
 
Thank you, Councillor Goddard, for your very pertinent question. I am meeting 
with Southern Water at Uden Rd between Dymchurch and Hythe this Friday 
afternoon along with Tony Hills and Jenni Hawkings, local KCC Councillors. 
We are meeting John Mealey the area manager from Southern Water to 
discuss 3 principle issues: 
 
The flooding in Uden Rd, which has caused so much heartbreak for local 
people. The failure of the pumps at the Range Rd pumping station which has 
resulted in vast quantities of untreated sewage being pumped into Hythe Bay, 
and, The awful situation at Copperfields and the Derings, where residents 
have suffered and continue to suffer because of inadequately sized pumps. 
 
All of these problems are caused by Southern Water's failure to renew or 
provide adequate infrastructure. I will be following up this meeting with a letter 
precisely in line with your excellent suggestion, indeed I will go further and ask 
for details of how these problems will be addressed in their much-publicised 
infrastructure investment plan, along with regular updates from Southern 
Water of their progress in preventing these problems occurring again. 
 
Councillors Alan Martin and Paul Thomas have also drawn my attention to 
different issues concerning Southern Water regarding other pumping stations 
and the clearing of drainage ditches, which I will also raise. 
 
For your information, I, along with almost all of the Leaders in Kent, Sussex 
and Hampshire (where Southern Water operate) recently attended an online 
meeting organised by the Environment Agency. At the end of the meeting all 
of the leaders, including myself, signed a letter drafted by the Environment 
Agency, addressed to OFWAT, the water regulator, asking OFWAT to take 
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action against Southern Water for their consistent failure to deliver the 
services required by their customers. 
 
I will copy you into my letter when it is sent. 
 
SUPPLEMENTARY QUESTION: 
None.  

 
14. From Councillor Goddard to Councillor Prater, Deputy Leader of the 

Council and Cabinet Member for Finance and Governance 
 
With all the financial uncertainty, can you reassure members and more 
importantly the community groups that apply for the funds, that the ward 
members grants of 3K each won't be cut or scrapped? 
 
ANSWER: 
 
We have tried to protect frontline services as much as we can. However, the 
challenge of dealing with the forecast £18m deficit over the next 4 years left to 
us by the previous administration does mean that in some areas, we have to 
look for modest savings. 
 
We know how important the ward budget scheme is. Although not every 
Council has one, we wanted to protect it in order to give Councillors the 
opportunity to offer direct, flexible support to organisations in their area. 
 
However, a reduction in the total amount available from £90,000 a year to 
£75,000 - a per Councillor reduction from £3,000 to £2,500 - is one of the 
proposals being put to the Finance and Scrutiny Sub Group for consideration 
in their meeting on 5th December. 
 
SUPPLEMENTARY QUESTION:  
None, but Councillor Goddard stated that although he was disappointed the 
budget was being cut, £2,500 was better than nothing.  

 
15. From Councillor Mrs Hollingsbee to Councillor Jim Martin, Leader of the 

Council and Cabinet Member for Otterpool Park and Planning Policy 
 

As the Council is seeking third-party investment (public and/or private sector) 
for the Otterpool New Garden Town on a joint venture basis, can the Leader 
confirm that negotiating criteria will ensure that the Council will retain a 
minimum 51% of the equity/land and will adhere to the original Charter and 
the Planning Heads of Terms? 
 
ANSWER: 
 
Thank you for your excellent question. The Council is seeking a strategic 
partner to assist in the development of Otterpool Park. I cannot guarantee that 
the eventual development vehicle will be a "joint venture" as indicated in your 

Page 26



  Schedule 2 

question, but the partnership negotiations will be based totally on the 
Otterpool Charter and the resolution to grant that we currently have.  
 
Over the lifetime of the partnership, we will sell almost all of the land to 
individual housebuilders or developers, as was always the plan, so ultimately, 
we will not retain the land in perpetuity. In terms of the negotiations, FHDC 
currently own 44% of the land with 46% of the land controlled under option by 
FHDC. The remaining 10% is owned by Homes England.  
 
If we are able to put all of our land into a joint venture vehicle and it is 
matched with cash by the strategic partner, this would make us 50/50 
partners. This arrangement, however, would not make sense because many 
millions of pounds would be lying idle in the partnership. It is therefore likely 
that we will introduce our land gradually to be matched with cash from our 
strategic partner. This would mean that at any stage we would have the 
majority land holding but some of it might be in the strategic partnership, and 
some would remain outside until required. 
 
Perhaps, the short answer you require is: Yes, the intention is that FHDC will 
retain control of a minimum of 51% of the land/equity. 
 
SUPPLEMENTARY QUESTION: 
 
This matter is important to local residents who are very concerned that we 
might lose control – are you confirming that we are not losing control? 
 
ANSWER: 
 
The intention is that we stay in control, yes.  
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